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Minutes of Regular Town of Fremont

Meeting

November 15th, 2016
The regular meeting of the Board of Aldermen/Alderwomen for the Town of Fremont, NC was held at 6:30 p.m. on October 18th, 2016.  Present were:

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor

Leon Mooring, Alderman

Joyce C. Reid, Alderwoman
Annie Lewis, Alderwoman
Joyce M. Artis, Alderwoman

Al Lewis, Alderman

Also in attendance were Town Administrator Barbara Aycock, Town Clerk Marti Jones, Finance Officer Shameshia Fennell, Deputy Clerk Shannon Daly, Public Works Director Tim Howell and Chief Paul Moats.
Absent was W. T. Smith Mayor Pro Tem
Quorum Present: YES

Call to Order

Mayor Flowers called the meeting to order at 6:30 p.m. He gave the invocation.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis led all in attendance in the pledge of allegiance.

Minutes and Agenda
Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the agenda as written.  Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve the agenda.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.

Mayor Flowers asked for a motion to approve the minutes of the October 18th, 2016 Board Meeting.  Alderwoman Joyce Reid made a motion to approve the minutes of the October 18th, 2016 Board Meeting.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.   Alderwoman Joyce Artis stated she had a correction to the minutes under action items on page 4.   She states she knew this was just a mistake but she did not second the motion for Resolution #20 that Alderwoman Joyce Reid seconded the motion.  She states even though she was in favor of it she did not second the motion.  Town Clerk Marti Jones stated she would correct that issue.  Mayor Flowers stated the motion and second had to be rescinded and another motion had to be approved as amended.  Alderman Mooring and Alderwoman Reid rescinded their motion.  Alderman Mooring made a motion to approve the minutes as amended.  Alderman Lewis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  All were in favor and the motion passed unanimously.
Announcements

1)  Town Hall will be closed for Thanksgiving Holiday’s on November 24th and 25th.
2)  Christmas Parade Dec. 3rd, 2016 @ 1pm

3)  Christmas Party for Town Employees and Board Members Dec 16th, 2016 at Logan’s           in Goldsboro at 6:30pm.
Mayor Flowers stated he had a card the Board had received from Cynthia Lewis, Mr. Al Lewis’ daughter, and she just wanted to thank everyone for the prayers and concerns.

Mrs. Aycock stated tonight that we had some very special guests from our Town staff that had been working very hard this year and had been taking some classes which have taken them away from their family, but this also makes a big improvement for their life and also makes the Town have qualified staff on board.

1) Mr. Ray Bostic: He has taken Cross Connections, Lineman Career Development, Pesticide License, B Distribution License, Microsoft Excel, Collection 2 and Irrigation License and all of this have been done this year.  These test are really difficult according to Mrs. Aycock and Mr. Bostic.
2)  Mr. Josh Pulley: He has taken Backflow Prevention, Pesticide Prevention, C Distribution License and Collection 1 License.
3) Mr. Jeffrey Hill:  He has not been on staff long.  He has taken his Collection 1 License, Pesticide License and Lineman Career Development.

4) Mr. Chuck Grady could not be here tonight.  He took Maintaining Critical Transformers, Grade 2 Collections Operator and Lineman Career Development. 

5) Mrs. Shannon Daly: took a Payroll class

6) Shameshia Fennell: took Fund Accounting, Ready Leadership Class, NC Government Finance Officer Association Spring Conference, NC competes for jobs, performance measurement workshop and Introduction to Local Government Finance.

Mrs. Aycock states she cannot emphasize how proud she is of all of the guys and the cross training that is going on.

Mr. Bostic states Mrs. Aycock has pushed them to go to these classes because there were not many people who could do different things and she has pushed this.  They picked the problems and Mrs. Aycock has pushed them to go.  Mr. Bostic gives an update on new projects.  He states people will not get credit for low management if they do not have the equipment that is needed. There is a new rain sensor down at the lagoon that allows you to spray without someone being present at the lagoon, as have to have been in the past.  He states the new work order system is helping a lot and it informs us when a new work order is put in within minutes instead of it taking a while for us to receive it.

Mr. Jeff Hill states he is very thankful for the classes he has taken because he is a younger generation and when the older generation fades out he will know what he is doing.

Mr. Josh Pulley states he likes the classes and being cross trained on different areas and just like with Ray if something goes wrong with the electricity they are all their helping each other out and when he has a water leak he is never alone.  He states he is very thankful for getting the opportunity to learn and better himself.

Alderwoman Lewis stated Mrs. Aycock went off to school and we would like to hear a word from her.

Mrs. Aycock stated she would graduate in December and she believes in education and we have to have qualified staff.  People grow and have confidence in themselves and that helps in the job area too.

Mayor Flowers stated he wanted to thank everyone there for the time they take to do things and they can tell by the smile on their faces and we will completely support you as long as we can. He stated thank you again.

Alderwoman Artis stated she would like to thank you also because going to school in itself isn’t easy and she thanks you for being willing to be cross trained.

Public Comments
Mayor Flowers opened the meeting for Public Comments
Beatrice Jones of 108 W Wayne St stated last month and the month before she heard that there were new employees that the Town had hired and wanted to know how individuals can be made aware of these particular openings.   She stated if you go to the website it says there is nothing open at this time, however you may complete an application but how can the individual know about the openings that the Town has?

Mrs. Aycock stated that we receive a lot of applicants that we pull from where people come in all during the year and fill out.
Mrs. Jones asked how does and individual know to give you an application for a future position.  Can you make this known somehow?

Alderman Mooring asked do we not put an ad in the paper.
Mr. Aycock responded yes we do advertise, plus word of mouth.
Mrs. Jones stated she was often here at the Town Hall and she had never seen anything posted on the windows.  She stated she thought last month we had a new hire.

Mrs. Aycock stated that was Jimmy and he was hired because of his qualifications and he came very highly recommended because of his license.  He was working with Pearson Pumps and we have a lot of issues with our pumps and he was willing to come aboard and it was a position that had been vacant for 6 months and the positon was filled because he was fully qualified.

Mrs. Jones asked did we not open the job up to anyone else.

Mrs. Aycock stated we went through the applications and this particular job needed licenses that people did not have and we needed to fulfill that position.
Mrs. Jones stated she understood but if that job had been advertised there may have been 10 more people with those qualifications that could have been hired, and that could have been a different kind of pool to choose from.

Mrs. Aycock stated she had applicants to choose from.

Mrs. Jones asked, so she can tell anyone to come to Town Hall and put in an application.

Mrs. Aycock stated yes and when there was a position open we start pulling from those applications and we do advertise to.  She stated Jimmy was a rare opportunity and because of his qualifications we needed him.
Mrs. Jones stated she had not seen practices like this before.

Mrs. Aycock stated we do not fill that many jobs here and we have many applications when we have job openings.

Mrs. Jones asked if there was any type of residency requirements.

Mrs. Aycock stated no mam.

Mayor Flowers closed the meeting for Public Comments
Action Items
1)  FEMA Application and Ordinance Approval
Mayor Flowers stated the form that needed approval was identifying Mrs. Aycock and Mrs. Fennell as the two contact persons for Fremont dealing with FEMA. Motion made per Alderman Leon Mooring to approve Mrs. Aycock and Mrs. Fennell as the two agents to deal with FEMA. Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  No discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Mrs. Aycock stated they were supposed to be in next week hopefully.  She stated they had been working on the file and they will come out and look at the projects we have and they will see if they can approve that project.  She stated there is a lot of paperwork that has to be done.  No questions voiced.
2)  Quote on Generator for Town Hall Approval
Mayor Flowers stated this would approve the purchase of a generator for the Town Hall.  He states as you know there are no windows on the sides or back of this building so when the electricity goes off not only does all of the equipment go down, the Police Dept. loses the land lines and lights and the workers at the Town Hall cannot even see how to get around. Mrs. Aycock has pursued the cost of a generator so that we can operate when the current goes off.  
Mrs. Aycock stated that when the lights go out here we have customers coming in that still want to do business but we cannot do anything.  The phones are dead and it is completely dark in here and you cannot operate in here.  She states if we had a major storm it would be good for the Town Hall to be able to operate.  Most people come to the Town Hall for questions and information and we need to be able to operate for them.  Also, the Board Room could be opened up for people to stay at in case of storms.  This generator would operate this whole building.

Mayor Flowers stated we have a generator at Public Works and the Fire Dept. and this is the hub of where everything happens and if the current goes off it is absolutely dead up here. He states Phase 2 shows the estimate of $16,615.40 for the generator.
Mrs. Aycock states that we have a $5,000 grant to help with this.

Mayor Flowers stated it would cost us around $11,000.

Alderman Al Lewis made a motion to approve the generator for the Town Hall.  Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.

Alderwoman Joyce Artis asked was this the only quote that we had.

Mrs. Aycock responded no we had others but this was the lowest.  She stated that we had Electricities come out for 3 days with their engineers and do a study on what we would need here and this is what they recommended for the Town Hall.  

Alderwoman Artis asked if the $11,000 had to be paid all at once.

Mrs. Aycock stated the CSX money would pay for this.

Alderwoman Artis stated that she thought that money had to be used for traffic safety.

Mrs. Aycock stated this is safety.

Alderwoman Artis said that it states for traffic safety.

Mrs. Aycock responded it does not have to be traffic. It has to be safety and we have already checked and this could be used for that because of the safety of the community having a place to come.

Alderwoman Artis stated for some reason she thought it had to be for traffic safety.

Mayor Flowers asked for any other questions or comments.  All were in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.

3) Budget Amendment #1 and #850
Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve Budget Amendment #1.  Alderwoman Joyce Reid seconded the motion.

Alderwoman Artis asked what the ECU talent grant is.  

Mrs. Aycock stated that was her grant to go to school now.

Alderwoman Artis asked what the GCC grant is.

Mrs. Aycock stated that is a Police grant and it was decreased because part of it was brought in from last year.

Mayor Flowers asked for any other questions.  None noted. Motion passed unanimously.

Budget Amendment #850

Alderman Leon Mooring made a motion to approve Budget Amendment #850.
Alderwoman Annie Lewis seconded the motion.  All were in favor.  Motion passed unanimously.

Alderwoman Artis stated she saw the new Fire truck with BB&T had decreased by $14,800 and wanted to know if the truck had been paid off.

Mrs. Fennell stated she accidently brought this number over but it was paid off last year.

4) Garbage and Recycling Ordinance Approval

Mayor Flowers stated a committee was formed including Alderwoman Artis, himself and staff members. The present Garbage Ordinance §Chapter 50 was reviewed along with the Recycle Ordinance §Chapter 51.  When the committee looked at the policy the general feeling was the policy covered everything that we had concerns for we just needed to enforce what we had, but we had some small issues that we needed to correct.  The primary concern was dealing with the penalties that applied back to the earlier ordinances.  The Recycling Ordinance §51.99 Penalty has been in effect and we felt that it made sense to adopt the same penalty for the garbage as we did the recycling. We proposed to add Garbage Ordinance §50.18 Penalty which would have the same wording as the Recycle Ordinance §51.99.  In order for that to work we proposed to take out all of the penalties of the garbage ordinance. The only real change that is being proposed is on Page 2 Ordinance §50.02 (d). The present ordinance reads that the roll out container should be placed in the required location for collection no earlier than 7p.m. on the day preceding pickup and it was the recommendation of the committee to make it 5p.m.  He states he has some concerns but the committee did not about removing the container from the curbside no later than 8 a.m. the day after pickup.   To make the ordinance more effective there will be 2 warnings before a penalty.  The first warning will be placed on the container or given to the home owner.  The second warning will be by certified mail so there will not be any accusations that they did not receive their warning and they will be penalized.  Warning one will go to the household. Warning two will be by certified mail.  The penalty itself will be added to the utility bill.  There will be no separate charge it will just be added to the utility bill as a penalty.  Finally, we will ask the police dept. as they make their rounds to note the address of those who are not in compliance to help us with this.  He states before you is the recommendation of the committee.  The penalty would be only once monthly with a maximum fine of $50.00 per month.
Alderwoman Artis stated with the amount of violations that Mr. Drummond had brought to attention that this is a serious matter and we have to do something and hopefully the Board will agree with this.
Mayor Flowers stated this would go into effect upon adoption by the Board.  He stated we have to have a Public Hearing next meeting before we adopt this and get a reaction from the citizens. He also stated there is a general statue that states a maximum of $50 to be allowed and we are within this statue.

Alderman Leon Mooring stated that he would not go along with this at all. He states that $50 is way too much for something like this. Another issue is the time limit of rolling the garbage can out.  

Alderwoman Reid states that if they pay that $50 one time and then they come around again and the next month have to pay it again she thinks it will stop them and they will pull their can around.  She states you have to show them.

Alderwoman Artis stated that you just cannot fine them just $10, they will think that is nothing to them. They are disobeying it already. They are tearing off the tags.

Mayor Flowers stated we would hear from the public next meeting and this will be for the citizens to express their concerns and after that the board will discuss the concerns.

5) Approve Fremont Fire Department Officers

Mayor Flowers stated it is the responsibility of the Board to approve the Fire Department Officers that have been submitted to the Board.

Alderwoman Joyce Reid made a motion to approve the Fremont Fire Department Officers as submitted by the Fire Department.

Alderman Leon Mooring seconded the motion. No discussion.  Motion passed unanimously.

Information

1)  Free Wi-Fi Downtown
Mrs. Aycock stated we now have free Wi-Fi downtown and if you come in the area you can sign on to free Wi-Fi for 60 minutes per day.  The instructions are on the attached sheet for connection.  
Reports
Mrs. Fennell stated on the sewer report you will see the cost went up for the treatment sending our sewer to Goldsboro and this is due to the Hurricane, but we are submitting this to FEMA to assist with part or majority of the cost.  Also, on the solid waste report, the land fill cost and some of the recycle cost, FEMA will reimburse us up to 85% for any debris cleanup that we had to do.
Debt Setoff
Mrs. Aycock stated everyone was given an old debt report and Shannon has been working very diligently on our debt setoff and as you can see our total debt setoff, which is people we have sent to debt setoff due to leaving town without paying their bills, is $131,542.83.  This is over the years of people owing us and when Mrs. Aycock first started she stated it was over $200,000.  
Alderman Al Lewis asked if there was anything we could do before the people moved out of Town?

Mrs. Aycock stated that was a good question but we don’t know how to before they move because they don’t let us know.  She stated we have had people move out that owe us money and then come back to Town to try to get utilities again at another address but now we are very active at seeing if they have any old accounts.  We are working with people who have old accounts and currently have new accounts and make arrangements on paying these old accounts, but we have some who still do not comply with their arrangements.  
Mayor Flowers stated we had talked about the generator and paying for it, and on the old debt report we made enough money last year to pay for the generator and that is money we normally would not have.

Mrs. Aycock states that Mrs. Daly has been going through these old accounts and calling people and informing them they left the Town without paying and a lot of them say they didn’t realize it and so they come pay and make arrangements to pay.  She has collected over $7,000 by doing this so diligently.

Tim Howell, Public Works

Mr. Howell stated that their main focus since the last meeting has been on drainage and ditches.  He presented a slide show of ditches that has been cleaned or in the process of.  He stated they are still getting up debris from the hurricane.
Mrs. Aycock stated they were going to show a video of Northeast School where they have had a high volume of sewer usage and that the school has been notified about this.  They use about 16,000 gallons a day. A school should not be using but 5,000 gallons a day.  The video shows the wet well here and Mr. Howell states that it has been leaking a long time.
Mayor Flowers stated to keep in mind before we put our sewer meters in that the citizens of Fremont had been absorbing the cost here.

Mrs. Aycock states these are projects that we locate and find and try to get fixed.

Alderwoman Artis asked what we decided to do about Mr. Peacock and Mr. O’Neal’s properties.

Mr. Howell stated those were jobs that we hopefully would get some assistance from FEMA to fix and we should know more about that after next week.

Alderwoman Artis asked if we were going to hire people from the outside and the Town would pay for it.

Mr. Howell stated the Town would hire someone outside to do it and hopefully FEMA would assist us but either way it would get fixed.

Chief Moats
Chief Moats stated there have been no major issues in the Town as far as crime is concerned.  He stated there has been some issues with the new placement center.  They received a number of calls over the past weekend with some of the teenagers running away.  They did find both teenagers and returned them back to the facility.  The problems were addressed with the management there and hopefully they have gotten things more in line to keep this from happening in the future. He stated the officers handled everything well. One juvenile ran away during school hours and they did notify the school and the Wilson Police Dept. because she had some connections there and in a few hours she was apprehended in Wilson and brought back to Fremont.  They have not had any issues since then.
Jacob’s Run is this weekend and it comes from Winterville NC to Fremont.  He stated they block off the downtown area for about 30 minutes.  The Christmas Parade is December 3rd and there is a car show on Norwayne Alumni Way prior to the parade.
He stated crime rate is still low and hope it will remain that way through the holiday season as long as we educate people on how to protect their property through the holiday season.
Mayor Flowers asked for any questions or comments.

None noted.
Alderwoman Lewis stated if there were no further discussion she would make a motion to adjourn. Alderwoman Reid seconded the motion. No discussion. Motion passed unanimously.

______________________________

W. Darron Flowers, Mayor
______________________________
Martha A. Jones Town Clerk
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